
Minutes of the meeting of Moulton Parish Council held at Moulton School on Monday 12th November 2018 at 6.30 pm.

	Present                          Cllrs
	W Rampling  Chairman                        
Rachel Webb
	D Clarke
T James

	
	M Price
D James

	E Chambers


	
	
	

	
	
	


APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE –  Cllrs R Wallwork and P Collin (due to personal commitments).  County Cllr Robin Millar due to a prior engagement.
ALSO PRESENT – the Clerk, District Councillor Roger Dicker, and 2 members of the public.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST – Cllr Mark Price (Veterans Football Team).
COMMUNITY SPEED WATCH
Cllr Tim James, the Community Speed Watch Co-ordinator advised that he had made an application for another site, on Gazeley Hill.  He had recently had a meeting with Moulton’s PCSO to discuss whether it would be possible for a volunteer to be authorised to carry out speed checks with the Constabulary equipment, and this was being investigated.  
Following the comments made at the last meeting regarding the need to consider the purchase of a second unit, a quote of £2,900 had been received from Westcotec, plus £350 for the data collection unit ex VAT.
D Cllr Roger Dicker had been asked if he would consider grant aid towards the purchase price, and he was awaiting confirmation from the officer responsible for administering the locality budget.  He hoped it would be possible to provide £1,000 towards the purchase price.
C Cllr Robin Millar had also indicated that he would be pleased to make a contribution from his Highway budget.

The Clerk advised that under best practice it would usually be considered prudent to budget for expenditure of such significance, and the purchase deferred until the next financial year.  However, in exceptional circumstances the Council could decide it was in the interest of the parish to purchase another VAS sign in the current year, to improve road safety and support the work of the Speed Watch Team.

The finances would not be reviewed until the January meeting, however the Clerk advised that to date there had been no extraordinary items of expenditure and currently the working reserves were well within the predicted range.  It was likely that the total expenditure for the year would be around £7,000 less than budget.
It was proposed, seconded and unanimously agreed that once the situation regarding grant aid had been clarified the Clerk should proceed and place an order for the purchase price of £3,250.00 plus VAT, and on receipt of the equipment she was authorised to discharge the account should it be received before the next meeting of Council.
MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on 24th September 2018 had been circulated, and it was unanimously agreed that these should be signed as a correct record by the Chairman.
MATTERS ARISING 
All covered under agenda items.
COUNTY COUNCIL MATTERS
As C Cllr Robin Millar had not attended the September meeting, the Chairman had contacted him on 25th September and had requested that the outstanding issues needed to be addressed at an early date.  The matters related to
1.        Submission of application for 30mph speed limit.
2.      Next steps - safe active travel plan.
3.       Chippenham Road drainage - failure of CC to respond to resident’s and PC’s communications for a progress report.
4.       New Grit Bin process – clarity and response to query regarding existing bins.
5.     Local letting policy and Flagship's unwillingness to extend this.
Copies of the emails on all 5 issues had been forwarded to all councillors.  The Clerk had received an acknowledgment on Item 4 – Grit Bin procedures.  See below.
Just prior to the start of the meeting the Clerk had received an email from Cllr Millar advising that he had a prior engagement but would be happy to bring his report to the School to update her and the Chairman at 6pm.

Cllr Millar presented the report and discussed various items prior to the start of the meeting, which was delayed until 6.40pm.
HIGHWAY MATTERS

Safe active travel path - including request for a 30 mph speed restriction on B1085 between the parish boundary and the School and a safe walkable route from the School to Kentford.

Matt Hancock MP had visited Moulton on Friday 12 October to discuss the project and had noted the petition which had been signed by over 550 villagers.  A number of councillors, and residents had been present, along with the Head Teacher accompanied by 5 pupils.  An article had been printed in the October 11th edition of the Newmarket Journal, attached to the minute book Page 1212, and on 18th October a photo had been published of the MP and parish representatives on the B1085 road verge outside the carrot wash site – under the heading “MP backs villagers calls for a safe school path.”
Matt Hancock had confirmed that he had written to Suffolk County Council’s Chief Executive and County Cllr Mary Evans to highlight the problem and had urged them to look at traffic speeds on the road between Moulton and Kentford.  He had also asked if there was finance available which could be accessed from Active Travel, Walk to School and Healthy Life Style initiatives.
C Cllr Robin Millar had been asked to provide the Parish Council with a ‘next steps proposal’ as he had suggested he would do in a communication to Bill Rampling on 10th September.  Due to his absence on 24th September the Chairman emailed him on 25th asking for an update on plans to extend the speed limit and initial proposals for the provision of a safe walkable route. 
Cllr Millar’s emailed report dated 12th November was presented at the meeting after Cllr Millar had left to attend a prior engagement.  This provided no fresh information save the fact that a direct approach was now needed to the Cabinet Member for Highways, Cllr Mary Evans.  This had already been done by the Chairman of the Parish Council on 20th July.  Cllr Millar advised that he would be imminently submitting an application for the 30mph restriction to the Cabinet Member for Highways.  It was regretted that another 7 weeks had elapsed since the Council had first asked Cllr Millar to submit this as soon as possible and before Matt Hancock’s visit on 12th October.
With regard to the Safe Walkable Route again it was regretted that Cllr Millar’s report gave no further insight into the ‘next steps’ neither had he replied to the Chairman’s request for him to investigate whether the District Council’s draft Sustainability Policy could assist in accessing funds, or whether he could source any funding from the Walk to Schools initiative, Healthy Life Style or Active Travel.
Chippenham Road – drainage issues – a flowline crew had cleaned the gulleys on the 12th October 2018, and it was confirmed that the offlets and gulleys were clear.  It was acknowledged that the problem was with the pipe that ran from the west side of the highway across to the field on the east side.  The blockage was probably due to a broken cleaning lance which had originally been reported in July 2017, and this resulted in the pipe not draining effectively into the field.
Given the time that had elapsed, the repeated requests to have this blockage properly investigated and cleared, together with the continuing flood risk to 24 Chippenham Road
 it was viewed regrettable that to date no further action had been taken, and no response had been received from the County Council, and Cllr Millar had no further update.  It was agreed that this whole investigation and duplication process was quite unacceptable, the engineers clearing the drains had caused the initial problem of this blockage, and they should have been required by the County Council to attend back in 2017 and remove the blockage at no cost to the CC/rate payer.
New Grit Bin Process
Despite the new procedure for the supply of grit to existing bins and heaps discussed at the September meeting, these had been erroneously replenished in the last week of September.  However, in line with the new guidance the heaps will not be restocked in future.

The Clerk had therefore submitted the relevant applications forms, and a licence had been granted for the installation of grit bins on the verge at St Peters Avenue, the junction of Maltings Close/Newmarket Road, and on the grass verge on Gazeley Hill on the Moulton side of the farm entrance at Primrose Hill.  (Moulton Manor Farm had generously agreed to re-imburse the cost ex VAT for this bin.)
The Head of Environmental Management had confirmed that existing bins located on the junctions of School Road/B1085, Bridge Street/B1085 and on Gazeley Hill opposite Rainbow Cottage would be included in the County Council’s list of supported grit bins and would be replenished on request.
The Clerk was instructed to order 3 new grit bins from Glasdon – similar to the one purchased last year at a cost of £99.45 ex VAT.  The Council was authorised to get green bins, as Moulton village was within the Conservation area.
On receipt of the bins, the Clerk was authorised to discharge the invoice.

There had been no update from Cllr Millar on the Newmarket Road – realignment and resurfacing – had this programmed for some future date in the next financial year?

DISTRICT COUNCIL
MAINTENANCE OF PUBLIC OPEN SPACE AND TREES

The Chairman and Clerk had met the Parks & Infrastructure Manager, Simon Collin, and

D Cllr David Bowman, member with responsibility for operations, in Moulton to discuss the frequency and quality of the service now undertaken by the Authority.  It was explained that there had been staffing issues this year, and hopefully the problems had been resolved.  Weed killing around signs and street furniture would continue in accordance with current health & safety regulations, but it was noted that staff would be mindful of the plantings at locations around the village.  The Chairman advised that the service would be monitored next season and villagers and the Parish Council would evaluate the performance. 
It was accepted that the County Council would only take action in extreme cases to fell branches from trees on housing developments within the village, and would not clear up fallen leaves.  With the co-operation of residents, it had been agreed to arrange a working party at Maltings Close to sweep up the fallen leaves around the open spaces, and the Chairman and Cllr Douglas James would take away and burn the leaves. 
LOCAL LETTINGS POLICY
Flagship were not minded to agree to extend the local lettings agreement to neighbouring parishes as they felt that this would set a precedent for housing they owned in other villages across West Suffolk.  This had been raised with D Cllr Robin Millar.  The Chairman had emailed him advising that Moulton’s understanding was that the Local Authority was responsible for the housing register and therefore should be able to prioritise local people.  An approach that keeps families and extended families close together would ease pressure on the health service, social care and education and help build communities, and would result in more caring communities.  The issue had been raised at the Area SALC meeting, and other parish representatives also felt equally strongly about this.  It was believed that a new policy should be introduced across the District and this should be widely promoted and advertised.  Cllr Robin Millar in his capacity as member for Families and Communities was asked to support the parish councils, and negotiate with the Housing providers to develop a policy whereby the needs of the District's residents are first met, before re-locating other needy families from far and wide, with no local connections, into vacant units in the area.  To date Cllr Millar had not responded.
HOUSING STRATEGY – CONSULTATION
The Portfolio Holder for Housing, Mrs Sara Mildmay-White, had emailed Parish Councils advising that West Suffolk was consulting on their Housing Strategy. There were three priority areas in Housing Priorities for 2018-2023:-

1. To plan for housing to meet the needs of current and future generations throughout their lifetimes, and that it was properly supported by infrastructure, facilities and community networks.

2. To improve the quality of housing and the local environment for residents.

3. To enable people to access suitable and sustainable housing.
The Chairman pointed out that whilst these policies were commendable, the reality was that there had been a failure to implement these and in particular local ratepayers were being let down by the system, which favoured those in greatest need, regardless of their roots.  It was resolved that the Chairman on behalf of Moulton would email the Portfolio with the issues already raised with Cllr Millar.
REVIEW OF POLLING DISTRICTS & POLLING PLACES – details of the review and information on the existing arrangements could be accessed at www.westsuffolk.gov.uk/pdreview
ELECTORAL REVIEW – FINAL RECOMMENDATIONS – the proposal that Kentford & Moulton ward would comprise of the parishes of Gazeley, Higham, Moulton and Kentford had been recommended and the proposed changes for West Suffolk Council would be put before Parliament so that the new electoral arrangements would be in place for the local elections in May 2019.
PRESENTATION ON ‘COUNTY LINES’ – details of the evening presentations to raise awareness of the issues and threats had been circulated.
WEST SUFFOLK ENFORCEMENT POLICY CONSULTATION
As Forest Heath District Council and St Edmundsbury Borough Council were preparing to become a single West Suffolk Council in April 2019, policies needed to be harmonised, including the current enforcement procedures.  A single West Suffolk Enforcement Policy had been drafted, which was out for consultation until 11th December.  Full details had been forwarded to Councillors.
 
PLANNING APPLICATIONS 
Plans were presented and considered at the meeting for Lanwades Hall DC/18/2151/FUL – Change of use of part of ground and first floor from office use to mixed use and DC/18/2065/FUL – listed building consent internal alterations and re-instatement of external handrail.
Long Hill, off Moulton Road DC/18/2087 FUL – 2 pigeon lofts (Breeding & Racing).

Tree works – Moulton Lodge 3 Newmarket Road – DC/18/2146/TCA.
Councillors noted the proposals and it was resolved to make no comments.
Plans for Tree Work at Hempstead Lodge, Chippenham Road had been circulated by email and as the consultation period expired on 9th November councillors had agreed to support the application prior to the November meeting.
Planning Determinations
Replacement signage for 2 signs at the Animal Health Trust – approved by delegated decision – despite PC’s concerns that these signs would be distracting.
Also approved - 3 Park Close – single storey rear extension (following removal of existing conservatory) and 46 Lark Hill – single storey side extension 

The felling of 1 Ash Tree at The Priory Brookside DC/18/1648/TPO

D Cllr Roger Dicker had raised with officers and the Chairman of Development Control the issues detailed at the last meeting concerning members of the public obtaining advice from a planning officer.  There was now the possibility of a 3 month wait, and a charge of £48.

Also it had been suggested that West Suffolk would be phasing out the service of providing a hard copy of planning applications to Parish Councils. 
A response was awaited from the Planning Authority. 
THE VILLAGE GREEN – to consider request to run a weekly mid-morning fitness class.

The Chairman had been approached by a Gazeley resident, (also the Moulton Beaver Scouts Leader) who wished to run an outdoor fitness class commencing in January.  The applicant had various coaching qualifications, and relevant insurance cover.  The class would be limited to 30 people and he had indicated that there would be no damage caused to the green. 
After some discussion regarding the benefits of encouraging village participation in exercise and fitness programmes, it was resolved that the Chairman and Clerk would follow up this enquiry to discuss the timing of the proposed classes, the management of car parking, the possible risk to the surface of the playing field and perimeter track and the availability of facilities.  The Clerk would report back to councillors.
.
THE PLAYING FIELD – winter maintenance
With the onset of winter weather conditions the Vets and Panthers managers had been asked to ensure that the goals were moved between matches to the other side of the pitch away from the trees, to minimize wear and damage to the playing surface.  By locating the goals to an area where there was some grass would enable villagers to practice between organised matches.  Unfortunately the request had not been adhered to following the Panthers match at the weekend, and one of the goals had been found abandoned in the hedge.  The Clerk was asked to contact the Secretary of the Panthers Club to request that she reminded the management team and parents of the need to relocate the goals as requested in earlier communications.
Cable ties had been purchased to provide a more secure fastening for the nets.  The Clerk was authorised to reimburse Packhorse Fencing for these, together with pigeon spikes for the top of the swings, and 6 wooden posts to replace those which had rotted around the perimeter of the village green.
An approach had been made by a Cheveley resident to use the football pitch on 18th November, in the morning, for an 11aside senior Friendly football match between a work team from Cambridge & Cheveley, in order for Cheveley to prepare for the Annual New Years Day game vs Moulton.  It was agreed in the interest of inter village spirit to make an exception and permit this one off use of the village facility.  There were no licence holders due to play on 18th, although the village hall was booked for a dog training workshop.  The hirer did not require exclusive use of the hall, and was used to sharing facilities with football players.  A charge of £25 would need to be made for the use of the changing rooms and showers and arrangements made with the Village Hall Bookings Clerk.
VILLAGE MAINTENANCE
	Play Equipment 
The seats and chains for the Wicksteed 2 Bay flat swings had been replaced, and the invoice for these spares had been discharged.
The fixings on the climbing frame had been tightened by Cllrs Bill Rampling and Douglas James although a defect was still recorded on the latest safety inspection report.  The Chairman had now obtained the required tool to tighten the fixings and he and Cllr James undertook to check the nuts from time to time, which did not cause any risk or instability of the structure. 
	

	


Track around the village green – demands for the annual contribution towards the upkeep of the tracks had been sent out at the beginning of September.  The Clerk was instructed to send out reminders to the 3 property owners who had not yet paid the annual contribution.
Village Sign – the possibility of commissioning another sign, to be located in the Bridge Street/Newmarket Road flower bed had been raised in the current edition of Moulton Matters.  Villagers had been asked if they viewed this a worthwhile long term project.
Dog Fouling on the footpath to the back of Riverside Walk – the Parish Council was asked to install some dog fouling signs on the footpath.
Working Party – clearance of tree belt between the playing field and meadow – it was agreed that volunteers would meet at 9am on Saturday 1st December.

Grass encroaching onto public footpaths – the footpath outside Hempstead Lodge and around the corner onto the Newmarket Road had been reduced in width due to the growth of the adjoining grass verges.  The same was happening on the Newmarket Road outside properties numbered 17-27. The Clerk was asked to report this to the District Council with a request to clear the obstructions to the public footpaths.
Overhanging leylandii hedge – complaints had been received that this hedge bordering the footpath on St Peters Avenue at the junction of the Dalham Road (B1085) was causing an obstruction for passing pedestrians and motorists approaching the road junction.  The Chairman undertook to follow this up with the owner of the adjacent property and request that he cut back the hedge to address the public safety concerns.  
FINANCIAL MATTERS

Payment of Accounts - the Council confirmed and authorised the payment of the accounts presented at the meeting, as per the list detailing payments for the 2018/2019 financial year previously circulated and attached to the minute book.

Grant Aid – the annual donation of £25 for the poppy appeal was authorised.
Finance Meeting – the Chairman, Vice Chairman, Clerk and Cllr Ron Wallwork agreed to fix a date in mid  December to review the finances for the current year and prepare a draft budget for consideration at the January Council  meeting.
SUFFOLK ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS 
Various email communications had been circulated along with details of the AGM, the previous minutes and the CEO’s 2017 report.  Moulton was not represented on 7/11/2018.
The next meeting of the Council was fixed for Monday 7th January 2019 at 6.30 at the School.  There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.15 pm.
Signed        Bill Rampling                    Date     7th January 2019
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